PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

JULY 21, 2015

The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 21st day of July 2015 at 4:00 p.m. at 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor


George Rivera


Council members:      John Widger, Joe Jones, Debe Wright, Julie Martin


Absent:

Cissie NeSmith


City Secretary:
Sylvia R. Trevino


City Attorney:

Jason Mann


City Staff:

A. R. Garcia, Chief of Police





Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor

1) CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Rivera called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.

2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Rivera led the Pledge of Allegiance.

3) PUBLIC COMMENTS

None

4) MINUTES FOR APPROVAL – REGULAR MEETING OF JUNE 16, 2015 APPROVED

There being no corrections, Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the minutes.  Councilman Widger seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

5) PROPOSAL FOR ELECTRICITY PROVIDER AWARDED TO HINO ELECTRIC
Councilman Widger explained that several electric service providers were contacted but only two responded with reasonable rates:  Hino Electric and Direct Energy.  It was the recommendation of the Committee to select Hino Electric to provide electricity service.  The rate submitted by Hino Electric is $0.03899 per kWh.  The rate submitted by Direct Energy was $0.0397 per kWh. 

Councilman Widger explained that rates are compared based on the energy charge per kWh and the per kWh equivalent of any fixed provided charge based on our yearly usage of about 521,000 units across 11 accounts.

Councilman Jones made a motion to accept the proposal submitted by Hino Electric for a 3-year term.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

6)
TABLED – CHIEF OF POLICE RECOMMENDATIONS FOR BUDGET ADJUSTMENTS

Chief Garcia explained that the salaries for police officers have created the overage in his budget.  He explained that one of the measures he has taken is eliminating the overtime for officers and compensating with comp time instead.  He added that what contributed to the overrun was the turnover in police officers and the holidays ----- Halloween, Christmas, the National Night Out event, the Fun Run and in April three officers resigned.  At that time he only had two full time and one part time officer left.

Councilman Widger added that the budget is overrun by about $14,000.  It was noted that there is no room in the police budget to move money from to compensate for the overrun.

Mayor Rivera suggested waiting until the July budget entries to get a better idea as to where to move money from.

Chief Garcia stated that he was looking at adding more reserves to have extra bodies at night; however, there would be the cost of equipment and uniforms for these officers.

Councilman Widger made a motion to table this item until the August meeting.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

7)
RESOLUTION ADOPTED APPROVING COOPERATION WITH THE CITIES SERVICED BY AEP TCC TO REVIEW AEP TEXAS CENTRAL COMPANY’S REQUESTED APPROVAL OF ADJUSTMENT TO ITS ENERGY EFFICIENCY COST RECOVERY FACTOR AND OTHER RELATED PROVISIONS AS OUTLINED IN THE RESOLUTION
City Secretary Trevino explained that this resolution is similar to the one that was submitted by Texas Gas Service at the last meeting.  This resolution authorizes the City to participate with the other cities to hire the law firm of Lloyd Gosselink and consultants to review AEP Texas Central Company’s requested approval of adjustment to its energy efficiency cost recovery factor.  All expenses incurred with the adjustment will be reimbursed by TCC.  A copy of the resolution will be sent to the Counsel of the Steering Committee at Lloyd Gosselink Rochelle & Townsend, P.C.

Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the resolution.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

9) FRONT SETBACK AND THE REAR SETBACK AT 5626 ARNOLD PALMER CLARIFIED FOR THE PURPOSE OF EXTENDING AN EXISTING CARPORT AND A VARIANCE GRANTED
Councilman Widger stated that the bottom line, the discussion comes down to what is considered the front and what is considered the back.
Luis Ramos, the City’s Building Inspector, commented that it is his opinion that the street side is the front yard.  Even the subdivision plat shows the front to be facing Arnold Palmer----the street. It would be his recommendation to approve the variance as requested by Mr. Bob Ermey.  The variance will allow Mr. Ermey to extend an existing carport, which will be enclosed into a garage an additional 3 feet into the front yard setback.  If the Council approves the variance, there will be a front yard setback of 23 feet.  There is a utility easement of 7 ½ feet which will be included in the new front yard setback of 23 feet.

Mr. Ermey commented that the variance is only for the carport.  However, the property owner will be requesting a fence from the garage straight over to the front of the house.
Mayor Rivera informed Mr. Ermey that when he is ready to do the fence that he will have to come back for a permit.

Councilwoman Wright made a motion to approve the variance.  

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

8) NOMINATIONS TO THE ZONING COMMISSION FOR A TERM OF THREE YEARS APPROVED (2015-2018)

Councilman Widger nominated Charles Ramsey and Geane Gill. 

Councilwoman Wright nominated Tommy NeSmith and Tom Keeler.

Councilwoman Martin nominated Bill Greer.

Councilwoman Wright made a motion to accept the nominations as stated above.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

10)       CONSENT AGENDA:

a. Police Monthly Report – June 2015

b. Municipal Court Monthly report – June 2015

c. Monthly Check Listing – June 2015

d. Monthly Financial Report (budget) – June 2015

e. Monthly Investment Report – June 2015

After some brief discussion on police activity in Palm Valley, Councilman Widger made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Rivera took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

   11)
DISCUSSIONS (ONLY) HELD ON CAPITAL PROJECTS FOR THE UPCOMING FISCAL YEAR 2015-16 BUDGET 

Councilman Widger explained the numbers as shown on the 5-year budget included in the agenda packet.  He pointed out that there would be an ending balance in the general fund of about $122,483 and about $75,000 of income over expenses in the Water Department.  As for reserves, the City’s reserve fund is about $300,000 down from the previous year because the City recently has been exceeding its revenues.  The unallocated reserve balance in the Water Department is more than $361,000.  The reserves can be allocated to certain projects upon Council approval.

Councilman Jones asked if water funds could be transferred to the City’s general fund.  Councilman Widger replied no except for the water franchise fee (7%) which the City started last year.
a) Street Seal Coating project – This project was previously discussed prior to the street rejuvenation under way.  It was noted that a seal coat would last about 3-4 years but would not necessarily increase the life of the street.  The consensus was to continue the street reconstruction project currently underway and continue to do other streets that require reconstruction then to do the seal coating.

It was noted that one of the streets in dire need of repair is El Jardin Circle.

b) Additional drainage outlet at El Camino Real and Stuart Place Road

The explanation was that this would be for the purpose of trying to divert the water out of the city.  In the past the area of El Camino Real and Palm Valley West and Guava and Palm Valley East have flooded every time there are heavy rains.

Councilman Widger commented that although the area floods, it has never gone into the houses because the water flows out to Stuart Place Road before it floods the homes.

Discussion followed on costs and the size of drain pipe that would be required.  Rosendo Flores explained the drainage on a map that the Council viewed.

Councilman Widger was of the opinion that he would be in favor of prioritizing any drainage improvements that would cause flooding into the homes but just general street flooding would be a low priority for him.

c) Fence along Stuart Place Road

Last paint job was in 2008 and it is beginning to show some signs of peeling.  Councilman Widger commented that he would prefer painting only those sections that are peeling versus painting the entire fence.  

Councilwoman Martin stated that the flower beds are finally getting done and that Rosendo Flores and his crews are doing most of the work.  She stated there could be some money left in the landscaping budget to take care of the fence.

A comment was made to either paint the entire fence or wait until it really needs it.

d) Police Vehicle

Chief Garcia explained that he is trying to replace one vehicle and he would recommend replacing the old truck which already has 170,000 miles but also has a 1-year warranty left on the engine.  The transmission has been rebuilt.

Councilman Widger encouraged him to continue to use the truck until the full warranty is expired.
Chief Garcia stated that he would recommend an SUV very similar to the Ford Explorer.

Councilman Widger commented to keep in mind the size of our City.  An SUV would be larger than what would be needed here in Palm Valley. The bigger the vehicle, the less gas mileage and more maintenance that is required.

Further discussion followed on the sizes of vehicles used by the other surrounding communities.

Mayor Rivera questioned why requesting three vehicles and not two.

Chief Garcia replied it is because of any ‘downtime’ on one of the vehicles and because some times there are 3 officers at night.  There is one vehicle that is used as a ‘decoy’.  He stated that all three vehicles are used every night.  In his opinion it would be good to keep three vehicles.  Because a new vehicle would be purchased from a dealership, the City could buy the extended warranty.

Councilwoman Martin asked why an SUV and not a sedan.  Chief Garcia replied there is more storage space and more trunk space for equipment, etc.

Models of vehicles discussed were Toyota Highland—2013 hybrid; the Ford Escape—the PD version; the Impala which has better value; Fusion hybrid and Ford Taurus.
Councilman Widger commented that he would support the purchase of a sedan but not a pickup and he would be supportive of replacing a vehicle but not until the entire warranty expires.

e) Clarifier for Wastewater Treatment Plant #1

Rosendo Flores explained this would be an upgrade.  All three plants are being used because all three are needed and they are constantly working 24 hours.
Councilman Widger added that the existing chains are metal and this upgrade would install plastic chains like the other plants and that this would be the last for this project.  He also asked if there was any way that the new equipment could be more energy efficient.

f) Valve replacement 

This is an ongoing project that allows the isolation of a water leak to be contained in that one area versus having to shut the water off for blocks at a time.  The replacement of valves reduces the inconvenience to the City’s residents.  

This valve replacement is also for replacing fire hydrants.  Estimated cost of this project is $21,000.00

g) Retirement Services for employees
General discussion centered on the level of participation in the current plan.  Councilman Widger explained that this topic came about because the current provider’s administrative fee increased and he was looking to see what other plans could be administered for the employees.
A poll had been taken among the police officers to see if a pension plan would be an incentive to retaining them.  Those polled agreed that they would be interested in a pension plan.

The Texas Municipal Retirement System requires 100% participation and as a base level, 5% would be contributed by the employee with the City matching 1 to 1.  The cost the City would be approximately $18,000 to implement a pension plan.

Currently, the City has a 457(b) plan that most police officers do not participate in.  The City contributes up to $20.00 per employee.  There are 5 employees in that plan and most participate at a contribution of $10 per pay period.

There was consensus among the Council to do more research and survey the employees to see what their interest would be.  Again, a pension plan requires 100% participation and guarantees a monthly annuity upon retirement whereas the current plan is too easy to pull money from.

Councilman Widger added that the City is currently spending about $3,000 as the City’s contribution to the current plan.

h) City’s membership to the Harlingen Country Club

Mayor Rivera explained that this would be a way to help the Harlingen Country Club.  This would allow for the City to use the membership for lunch meetings and/or special events throughout the year and the expenses would be charged to the City’s account.
The level of membership status was discussed and Jason Mann added that maybe the Club could create an ‘honorary’ member level category but he would have to research the extent of legitimate city expenses and city purpose considering these would be taxpayers’ dollars.  He suggested maybe getting the Club’s usage by reservation rather than through a fee and the membership usage would have to be crafted so as to benefit the citizens.  He indicated that he would consult with legal staff of surrounding communities.

Councilman Widger stated that he would be against becoming a member of the Club and he felt that the Club could just bill the City for whatever use the City wanted.

i) Remodeling of City offices and City seal for Council Chambers

Mayor Rivera felt it was time to revamp City Hall by adding new paint and wood trimming similar to the Council Chambers. 

The City Secretary explained she did not have an estimate at this time but that she had contacted the contractor who renovated the Council Chambers and he came out and viewed the proposed renovations.

Some discussion was held on the installation of security cameras, both inside and outside.

The City Secretary commented that most Council Chambers have their city seal on a bronze emblem located inside the Chambers and it would be good to have one for the City of Palm Valley.  At this time, the discussion arose on possibly changing the City’s logo.  The idea of opening it up as a contest was suggested.  There was a consensus to have official action for a contest on the next agenda.

012) DISCUSSION HELD ON THE PROPOSED CITY PARK ALONGSIDE JACK NICKLAUS DRIVE

Mayor Rivera informed the Council that he had received two checks from Mr. Koppel for payment of services that had been performed, thus far.  In speaking with people in the surrounding area, Mayor Rivera stated that one resident was in favor of the park, one was not in favor, and one was undecided.  One of the concerns expressed was that there would be too many children.  Discussion was held on signage that could be assigned to the park such as open from dawn to dusk, residents only, children shall be accompanied by an adult and no alcoholic beverages allowed.  It would be somewhat difficult to enforce that only Palm Valley children are allowed in the park.
Councilwoman Martin commented that the feedback that she received on the park was that people would prefer to leave the park area as is but have a smaller area for children.  The issues of liability with regards to the play equipment were also voiced.  The open area could be utilized for movies in the park or set up benches similar to the small park area on Polo Circle and maybe have a water fountain as well.

Mayor Rivera reminded the Council that the City would have to maintain the park once it was developed.

Chief Garcia’s concern was the limited parking space that would be available.  A certain section of Jack Nicklaus would have to be designed as ‘no parking’.  John Topp pointed out that the street is about 22’ wide and most streets are 34’ to 36’ wide.  There would be a need to add 11’ onto the grass area into the right-of-way.

It was pointed out that it is understood that if the Irrigation District chose to do any kind of work in the park area, whatever was on that area would have to be removed and then the City would have to reinstall it and fix whatever the Irrigation District tore up.
Charles Ramsey indicated that once you put up the playground equipment, the land is even more limited.  

Issues of liability were briefly discussed as well as enforcement and supervision.

Jason Mann pointed out that the discussion on the park would have to be a meeting by itself because there are a lot of legal ramifications that need to be addressed as well as property issues, zoning issues, insurance, and costs.  This is a big enough project that the Council would need to devote time to by a meeting to discuss this topic only.

13)
DISCUSSION (ONLY) ON REGARDING THE ADOPTION OF AN ORDINANCE REGARDING RACE AND RALLY EVENTS IN PALM VALLEY
Chief Garcia explained that the purpose of such an ordinance would be to have groups officially apply for permission via a permit; ensure there is a safety plan; evaluate costs associated with the event; shield the City from liability should an accident occur and establish operating procedures for such events.

The past couple of years have seen an increase in the use of Palm Valley as a venue for 5k runners and events.  Since 2012, the City has been the site for close to ten runs; some of which were City-sponsored and some privately sponsored.  The intent is not to exclude groups from using the City but to formalize the process and set expectations and guidelines by which all who would like to use the public streets of Palm Valley should abide.

Chief Garcia added that there are some costs associated with these types of events such as having extra officers, setting up the barricades, trash cans, and generators.  There are also liability issues.  Emergency medical services are always notified and they charge to have a unit on standby.

Councilman Widger commented that he was supportive of such an ordinance as long as the fee was reasonable.  A clean up deposit was briefly mentioned as well.   It was noted that there could be exceptions to the ordinance such as a non-profit organizations and city sponsored events.

Mayor Rivera commented that the ordinance should be kept simple but still be able to recover the City’s costs involved.

There was a consensus that Chief Garcia and Jason Mann would do additional research and survey other cities’ ordinance that exist and check on fees that are charged by other cities.

   14)

COMMENTS ON THE PROPOSED FIRE STATION

Councilwoman Martin stated that a new fire station is being proposed down the street on Stuart Place Road and felt that the City should be on top of this development.  She was of the opinion that the proximity of the fire station to Palm Valley would improve the City’s insurance rating.

There being no further comments, Councilman Widger made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Councilman Jones seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 7:10 p.m.

____________________________________

George Rivera, Mayor

Attest:

____________________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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